

Item 4
Draft MINUTES of a meeting of the SURREY AREA OF OUTSTANDING NATURAL BEAUTY BOARD (SURREY HILLS BOARD) held at 1:30 pm on 1 December 2021 at the Hurtwood Inn, Peaslake, and remotely via Microsoft Teams. 

(These minutes are subject to confirmation by the AONB Board at its next meeting on 2 March 2022.)
PRESENT:
Chair:

Heather Kerswell


Independent



Core Members:

Councillor Geoff Duck

Tandridge District Council

Councillor Susan Parker

Guildford Borough Council

*Councillor Claire Malcomson
Mole Valley District Council

Councillor Rosemary Absalom
Reigate and Banstead Borough Council *Councillor Ruth Reed 

Waverley Borough Council

Councillor Marisa Heath

Surrey County Council

Stephen Rudd


Natural England
Stephanie Fudge


National Trust

Delivery Partners:

*Gordon Jackson
Surrey Hills Society and Surrey Hills Trust Fund
Simon Whalley
Surrey Hills Enterprises Community Interest Company
Advisory Members:

*Mike Waite



Surrey Wildlife Trust

Kristina Kenworthy


Campaign to Protect Rural England

Liz Cutter



Surrey Association of Local Councils
*Tim Bamford


Country Land and Business Association

Observer:

Alison Clarke


Surrey Hills Arts
Apologies: 
Hugh Broom


National Farmers Union

Andrew Smith


Natural England

Sarah-Jane Chimbwandira
Surrey Wildlife Trust

In attendance:
Rob Fairbanks


AONB Director
Emma Cole



Surrey Hills AONB Communications Lead
Christa Emmett
Project and Volunteer Co-ordinator, Surrey Hills Society

Sarah Thiele
Greener Futures Programme Officer

Matt Morris
Owner, Hurtwood Inn and Peaslake Mountain Biking Co-ordinator
Anthony Collins
Chairman of the Friends of Hurtwood

Mark Beaumont
Ranger for the Friends of the Hurtwood

Tim Metson
Owner, Coverwood Farm, Peaslake

Robert Hughes
Councillor, Surrey County Council

*Carolyn McKenzie
Environment Director, Surrey County Council

Mike King
Director, Resources for Change
Paul Day
Director, South Coast GIS
Ian Dunsford
Chairman, AONB Technical Advisory Group

Andre Ferreira
Regulatory Business Manager, Surrey County Council
*Attended remotely via Microsoft Teams.



1. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
The following apologies for absence were noted:
Andrew Smith



Natural England

Sarah-Jane Chimbwandira

Surrey Wildlife Trust

Hugh Broom



National Farmer’s Union
2. CHAIR’S WELCOME AND ANNOUNCEMENTS
The Chair welcomed all attendees and asked Board members to introduce themselves and to note which organisations they represented. 
She thanked Matt Morris for hosting the AONB Board at the Hurtwood Inn.
The Board had a very good visit to the nearby Coverwood Farm earlier that morning, and she thanked Tim Metson for the briefing he provided to Board Members.

Nationally, there had been a number of developments, and she highlighted the following:

· The Environment Act was passed on 9 November 2021, which was positive for nature recovery areas and biodiversity.

· The Government response to the Glover report was expected in the next few weeks; Rob Fairbanks had been summoned to a meeting on 16 December 2021, which might have something to do with the response.
· The new Planning Bill had been deferred to 2022, but Rob Fairbanks and Clive Smith would continue to monitor any developments.
· Lord Benyon has replaced Lord Gardiner as the responsible minister. He mentioned in a recent talk how shocked he was to come back to Defra after several years and to find that the Surrey Hills review had still not been completed. At least we were now able to tell him that it had started and he had been invited to visit us in 2022, which he had accepted in principle.
· John Watkins, the new chief executive of the AONB National Association, visited us last week and he was very impressed with what we do with so little money, mainly by engaging with our high quality partners. 

More locally, Guildford and Tandridge had been briefed on the boundary review project, with Waverley to follow. She would shortly update Jeremy Hunt MP at his request.

It had been a busy three months since the last Board meeting, and details of projects and partner activities were contained in the Management Plan Report. She highlighted the following:
· The Optohedron Inspiring View at Newlands Corner was due to receive a design award from Guildford BC and Ali Clarke and the sculptor, Will Nash, should be congratulated on this work, which was both a bug hotel and a seat.
· The Surrey Hills symposium held on 24 November 2021 engaged more than 500 people, mainly to discuss the climate emergency and biodiversity and a number of very good speakers participated. It was amazing to hear how they could inspire a wide audience to care for nature as well as individuals to change their behaviour.

· The Surrey Wood Fair attracted over 5 000 people and the Surrey Hills Christmas Fair at West Horsley Place was sold out.
She welcomed Emma Cole, who had joined the AONB team as Communications Lead; Christa Emmet, who had started as the Surrey Hills Society Project and Volunteer Co-ordinator and Antonia Skelton, who had started work as the Surrey Hills Enterprises Events Manager. She also thanked Denise Furlonger and Pennie King for their hard work and loyalty and wished them a happy retirement.
3. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST   

None declared.
4. MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING

The minutes of the Board meeting held on 1 September 2021 were approved as a correct record of the meeting, subject to a minor amendment noted by Ruth Reed.
The Chair noted that the risks which were mentioned in the minutes were now well under control.
With reference to the Boundary Extension Project, Susan Parker enquired if a public mechanism on how this would work in practice would be published. The Chair noted that this would form a huge part of the presentations which Stephen Rudd, Mike King and Paul Day would be doing later.
5. PUBLIC QUESTIONS
None received.

6. PARTNER PRESENTATIONS

Matt Morris, owner of the Hurtwood Inn, informed the meeting of how the Inn endeavoured to use and work a lot closer with local businesses and farmers.

One of the challenges being faced in Peaslake was the conflict between local residents and mountain bikers. With mountain biking becoming more popular, especially during the Covid pandemic, the interaction between mountain bikers and other users of the area had become very topical. He believed that there was a solution to managing this, but it was not easy. With the help of Rob Fairbanks a number of meetings had been held between the mountain biking community and local landowners, such as the Friends of the Hurtwood, to get everybody to work together. Whilst he had initially been sceptical about the meetings because of all the differing views, but there was agreement on most of the topics discussed. During lockdown a number of mountain bikers had unfortunately built illegal trails on private and public land and there were ongoing discussions with all stakeholders to address this. He stressed that he was passionate about getting the community together, sourcing local produce and finding an amicable working relationship between mountain bikers and other stakeholders.

Anthony Collins, Chairman, and Mark Beaumont, Ranger, of the Friends

of the Hurtwood made a presentation on the work of the Trust.

(The presentation is attached as Appendix 1).   
Tim Metson, owner of Coverwood Farm in Peaslake, highlighted some of the problems faced by rural businesses, specifically slow and limited internet download speed. An organisation (called Barn) had been formed four years ago to increase broadband speed, and up to 25 miles of underground ducting had been laid to which approximately 200 residents and businesses had been connected. This required investment by the different communities and he provided details of how it would be done in Peaslake. He also stressed the importance of the Gigabite voucher schemes to rural communities.
In response to Geoff Duck if local authorities could assist with managing fly-tipping in the Peaslake area, Mark Beaumont said that they could not as the car parks where the fly-tipping took place were on private land.
Susan Parker asked what measures could be taken to assist with curbing fly-tipping and if the broadband project roll-out could be extended to other areas. Mark Beaumont commented that very little could be done physically to curb fly-tipping; even CCTV did not help much, nor did physical barriers. The issue of taxation at source was part of a wider discussion; in the short term weight restrictions could possibly help, but this was very expensive. Anthony Collins noted that recycling centres were only open for limited times. As the majority of fly-tippers were probably single type tradesmen, who found found it difficult to dispose of their waste locally, the re-opening of recycling centres for longer periods would help. Registered waste contractors also had a role to play. Susan Parker said that all local authority members should raise this with their respective councils to see if something could be done. 
Tim Metson commented that the broadband project should ideally be rolled-out much wider; it could help if Network Rail was engaged as they ran dark fibre cables all over the county. The Chair noted that Board members should do whatever they could to help with this. 
Marisa Heath provided details of what the county was doing to manage fly-tipping and said that people could be educated on the damage it did to biodiversity and the economy at large. 
Rosemary Absalom said that mobile cameras had been used in Reigate and Banstead to pinpoint fly tippers, which had worked well. With regards to broadband, it seemed that the Barn organisation worked well, which is exactly what was needed in the Surrey Hills. 
Claire Malcomson said that she started an organisation in Mole Valley a few years ago called MVAF (Mole Valley against fly-tipping) and they teamed up with the National Trust and the Surrey Wildlife Trust. One of the problems they faced was that when CCTV was used, it had to be announced before it was done. Fly-tipping had become worse since the local tip in Dorking was only open for three days a week. Tips should remain open for as long as possible and take all the kinds of rubbish they took in previous years. Another problem was that fly-tipping was only reported on public land and not on private land.
Steph Fudge noted that fly-tipping had increased massively over the last few years and everybody had to work more cohesively across the Surrey Hills to try and solve the problem.
Tim Bamford noted that the national fly-tipping statistics from Defra would be published next Wednesday, but this would mostly be figures for public land. Defra started an initiative 18 months ago to obtain fly-tipping figures for private land; unfortunately this launched two weeks before Covid started. There are no definitive figures on how much was spent to combat fly-tipping any kind of initiative to combat fly-tipping should be strongly supported.
The Chair commented that it had been a very valuable discussion, which was exactly why the Board had to meet in locations where they could meet people on the ground.

7. AONB BOUNDARY EXTENSION PROJECT
Stephen Rudd provided an update of the Boundary Extension Project and introduced Mike King and Paul Day, who were part of a consortium working with Natural England to undertake the stakeholder technical assessment of the project.
After a few months of planning and preparation, the stakeholder engagement element had gone live on that day. It was effectively a call for evidence and was part of gathering information and data from all stakeholders in a structured way. A website had been launched which could be used to provide evidence on why people though an area should be designated. It was easy to participate online or through a digital phone app; the idea being that it should be made as easy as possible to participate.

There had been a huge amount of local interest in the boundary review and it was now the time that all stakeholders could engage in the project.

The approach which had been developed was to strike the right balance between statutory bodies and stakeholders and be more collaborative than in the past. Care had to be taken that statutory bodies followed the correct legal processes.

The website would be live until the end of January 2022; the festive season was good opportunity for stakeholders to get out and look at areas for possible inclusion. Once the website closed, there would be a series of workshops to review and refine the information.

A press release had been released earlier that day; more than 7000 people had already enquired about the project and a social media campaign would be in place to keep the project live. 
The stakeholder engagement was only the start of the process and any extension of the area would have to be supported with robust evidence. The evidence gained would be used together with existing landscape character assessments and any other relevant evidence. Once the areas which could contain natural beauty had been assessed, the next step would be to see if these areas were desirable to be designated. The final step after that would be to see where the boundaries should be drawn. Once this had been done, a statutory consultation would be launched which would go much wider than just local authorities, after which a paper would be published and presented to the Board of Natural England. Assuming they were happy with it, it would be presented to the Secretary of State in early 2023, who would decide to accept it or not, or ask for a public enquiry.
Mike King and Paul Day made a presentation on the Surrey Hills Boundary Review, specifically the gathering of evidence, which is attached as Appendix 2. 
In response to Geoff Duck if the method of evidence gathering had been tested with the public and if it would stand up to scrutiny, Stephen Rudd said that due guidance and statutory requirements had been followed as part of the process. The process allowed for wide ranging consultation and evidence gathering, which would enable a sound decision to be made.

Tim Bamford asked if there was a landline number that people could access in case they did not have email and secondly if there was a note on the website asking people not to access private land if they did not have permission. Mike King said that there was not a landline number, but there was a postal address that people could use; there were not enough resources to man a landline. Consideration would be given to including a note on access to private land.

Susan Parker asked if there could be reference to the actual criteria to used for including an area in the AONB on the website. Paul Day said that there was a page containing information on the Surrey Value review and the various categories are described in detail, with examples. A user was prompted to follow the steps on the website to guide them, which made it easy to use. People’s perception of any area was important to capture throughout the process, although this had to be of the area outside the edge of the current designated area. There was a note on the website which indicated that it was the intention to expand, not to reduce the area. Stephen Rudd noted that while some criteria could be seen as counter-intuitive at first glance, the type of evidence submitted would have to be analysed. All the evidence and the range of criteria would also be reviewed as a whole.

Liz Cutter asked if Parish Councils had specifically been consulted and if the AONB could not send a communication to all the AONB partnership organisations with the relevant links to participate in the process; specifically mentioning the timescale within which responses had to be submitted. Rob Fairbanks said that as much communication as possible would be done with all partnership organisations. Ian Dunsford said that all the communications officers in the county, districts and boroughs had been informed and further meetings would take place to keep them in the loop.

Alison Clarke commented that the consultation seemed really user friendly and asked if younger people had specifically been targeted, as at the end of the day this was about protecting the natural landscape for future generations. Mike King said that although respondents were not specifically asked for their age, by making a smartphone app available it should appeal to young people.
The Chair thanked Stephen Rudd, Mike King and Paul Day for all the hard work that had gone into planning this process; nothing of this scale had ever been attempted before and the chances of success were very high.

8. AONB MANAGEMENT PLAN (2020 – 2025) MONITORING REPORT
The Chair noted that the report contained details of the wide-arranging activities of partnership organisations and projects, and whilst all these would not be discussed today, she asked members to note these. 
Sarah Thiele provided an update on the Farming in Protected Landscapes Project, specifically the grant awards that had been made to a number of projects. A priority was to encourage more bids from farmers and land managers and a communications plan was being drafted to encourage participation.  A webinar for farmers, to introduce the grant, had recently been run.  She highlighted the number of hedge rows which would be planted during the winter which amounted to more than 7.5km in total.  A large proportion of this was being carried out by the Surrey Hills cluster groups of landowners as a collaborative project, which is an approach which Defra were keen to see.  The programme delivery was on target to spend the allocation for 2021/2022. Emma Cole said that the communications plan would highlight success stories so that there were examples of what could be done.

In response to Susan Parker who asked if it was worth highlighting the biodiversity and bioprotection aspects of planting hedge rows, Sarah Thiele noted that this was being done as there was a variety of advantages to planting hedge rows.

Gordon Jackson provided an update on the Surrey Hills Champions joint venture between Surrey Hills Enterprises and the Surrey Hills Society and highlighted the work Christa Emmett did on the project to plant hedge rows at Clandon Woods Nature Reserve. There were various advantages in becoming a Champion and the project would be promoted even further. With reference to the hedge row planting which Sarah mentioned, the Society was co-ordinating volunteers to assist with this. He asked all local government representatives on the Board to encourage their councils, councillors and officers to help at some of the volunteering days.

Emma Cole provided an update on the revamp of the AONB website and noted that 82% of visitors to the website were new and that 60% accessed the website through their phone. The new website would be mobile friendly, eye-catching and easy to use. The top ten pages which were accessed were all cycling and walking routes and certain of the current pages would be migrated to the new website, although the idea was not to duplicate information on other websites with the same walking and cycling routes. The launch was planned for April to coincide with updating the image library so that it reflected not only landscapes, but users of the area as well.

Rob Fairbanks provided an update on the ‘Welcome to Surrey Hills – connecting displaced and vulnerable young people with nature’ and noted that Surrey Outdoor Learning and Development would be the main delivery partner. A Surrey Hills Arts Festival was being planned for next year with the National Trust to possibly secure further funds.

Ali Clarke provided an update on the various projects Surrey Hills Arts were involved in, such as the Habitat project. Surrey Hills Arts had been successful in securing funds for the Habitat project and was working with partners such as the University of Surrey and the Surrey Wildlife Trust.
Gordon Jackson referred to the Making Space for Nature Project and noted that the Society was commissioning paintings of the 30 Surrey Hills indicator species by an artist at HMP Send. These paintings would be used to aid the nature recovery strategy in digital images. The project would assist with the rehabilitation of a prisoner and promote her work in the Surrey Hills.

Simon Whalley provided an update on Growing the Surrey Hills Economy and highlighted specific events and the fact that many of the members were now working together. Whilst Surrey Hills Enterprises lost about 30 members during the Covid pandemic, about 50 new members had joined and the current membership was approximately 160. The ‘Buy Local’ idea had stimulated more people to attend regular markets and many members did not only do it for pure business reasons, there was also a community angle. Some members were working with people with learning difficulties, which demonstrated that the community as a whole was being looked at. It was hoped that this concept could be promoted at other AONBs and National Parks.
The meeting ended at 15:57.
_____________________________________________________________
Heather Kerswell
Independent Chair
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